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THE JAGUAR CAR CLUB OF VICTORIA 
2017 Cadboro Bay Road, Box 112 

Victoria BC Canada V8R 5G4 
www.jaguarcarclub.ca 

jaguarcarclub@shaw.ca 
founded 2003 

The Island Growler is published monthly, and is distribut-
ed by mail and digital file to members of JCCV.. 

All back issues are available by digital file. 
 

All information and advice is presented in good faith, and 
no liability whatsoever will be assumed by JCCV. 

Opinions expressed herein are not necessarily those 
of JCCV, the Directors of JCCV, or of the Editor. 

 

Editor: Angelika Ehlers 
 250-592-2161  thegrowler@shaw.ca 

Associate Editors: 
 John Fitzgeorge-Parker 250-598-4626  

johnjag@shaw.ca 
Lois Smith  250-743-2246  plosmith@telus.net 

 
 

JCCV meetings take place on the fourth Tuesday of each 
month, except December, at 7:30 pm in the Chiefs & Pet-
ty Officers Mess, CFB Esquimalt, at 1575 Lyall Street in 
Victoria. Our AGM is held with the November meeting. 

MEETINGS 

Membership in JCCV is open to anyone interested in and 
enthusiastic about Jaguar automobiles. There is no need 
to  own one of these fine cars to be a member.  
 

For information, email us at jaguarcarclub@shaw.ca or 
drop us a note in the mail. Weôll send complete details. 
 

If you believe that a Jaguar is more than just a car, you 
are one of us! 

 

JOTI Chair:  Terry Sturgeon 
250-370-2299  terrysturgeon@telus.net 

 

JCNA Associate Chief Judge:  Brian Evers 
250-743-6756  bswe@shaw.ca 

Display advertising of interest to Jaguar enthusiasts is 
accepted. For rates and other information, please contact 
the editor. 

 

Classified advertisements can be placed at no cost, and 
will run for a minimum of three issues. Please send de-
tails to the editor.          

ADVERTISING  

President: Isabel Weeks-Lambert 
250-383-4643  Isabel@weekslambert.com 

 

Vice-President: Howard Liptrot 
250-389-0755  lizandhoward@hotmail.com 

  

Secretary: Vacant 
 

Treasurer: Merritt Chisholm 
250-656-0030  fmchisholm@shaw.ca 

 

Director: John Gordon  
250-477-4695  john_gordon@shaw.ca 

 

Director: John Wigmore (Membership & Website) 
250-592-7885  jrwigmore@telus.net 

 

Director: Gregory Andrachuk (JCNA Chief Judge) 
250-595-7453  v12-vdp@shaw.ca 

 

Past President: Ian Cameron 
250-652-1260  ianc@uvic.ca 

2011 DIRECTORS  

APPOINTED POSITIONS  

MEMBERSHIP  

 

We are affiliated with 
The Jaguar Clubs of North America 

www.jcna.com 

 

SUBMISSIONS  
Submissions such as articles, technical tips, event      
reports, travel reports, etc. are always welcome and are 
encouraged. We kindly ask that all articles follow the 
publication specifications provided below. To submit an 
article please send it to thegrowler@shaw.ca.  
 

SUBMISSION DEADLINE 
July 2011 Issue: June 30, 2011 
August 2011 Issue: July 31, 2011 
 

PUBLICATION SPECIFICATIONS 
Text: Font: Arial; Font Size: 10pt 

Photo/Image maximum size: 1000x800 pixels  

Photo/Image file size:   less than 1MB  

Format: Word/PDF/Publisher file  

PLEASE SUPPORT OUR ADVERTISERS !  Donõt forget to mention that you saw their ad in òThe Island Growleró. 
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This edition of the Growler has many contributions coming 
from various sources who deserve recognition for their 
work! Many thanks to  

Brian Evers for the cover picture and the associated 
story 

Bennie & Merritt Chisholm and Lois Smith for the con-
tinuing story on the SS100 

John Fitzgeorge-Parker for the coverage of the ABFM 
and Kenôs 80

th
 B-Day 

Gregory Andrachuk for his write-up about Concours 
dô£l®gance 

I also would like to give my heartfelt thanks to the Associ-
ate Editors of the Growler. Without their work the Growler 
wouldnôt be possible. And last but not least thanks go to 
the goôfor of the Growler Jim Provan who is looking after 
the  printed copies and the framing of the cover photo. 
 

Lastly I like to point out that Dennis Deanôs story about 
the Royal Wedding was picket up by the JCNA 
Newsletter ! See http://www.jcna.com/clubs/nl/
jcna.pdf  

EDITORõS 
NOTES 

Angelika Ehlers  

 WORDS FROM THE  
PRESIDENT  

Isabel Weeks -Lambert  

COVER PHOTO (by Nic Harvey)  

In 1961, while walking to a class at Kingston Technical 
College, I saw in the newsstand a Daily Express picture 
of the new Jaguar E-Type. Stunning to all, but more so to 
a committed car junky of 21, running a 1934 Austin 7 
home built special. I had recently been given a ride on a 
warm summer evening in a white XK150 with the top 
down and had thought this was perfection, but now....... 
 

In 1983 I purchased an apparently sound green E-Type 
which had been imported from California. About a year 
later an accident required that ICBC put on a new bonnet. 
At the body shop it was discovered that there was more 
rust than car and so an eight year (eight thousand 
hour) total restoration ensued. Every part was stripped 
and rebuilt, sometimes twice, as my standards became 
more demanding. I did most of the work myself but I 
was fortunate in having joined the Vancouver Jaguar club 
and received lots of help and advice from its members, 
and in due course my car was reborn in 1992. 
 

I entered it in the ABFM at Van Dusen Gardens in the 
debuting restoration class and was awarded first place 
together with best in class. I now have 30,000 fun-filled 
miles on the odometer with many JCNA events attended 
and have found a whole realm of friends and activities I 
would never have found without my dream car. 
 

In 2010 I entered the car in its first two JCNA events 
in one season and managed best in the Pacific North 
West with a 99.75, a very satisfying result after many 
miles on the road. 
 

- Brian Evers  

 

June is upon us and with it the promise of summer. There 
are many opportunities to get into our beautiful Jaguars 
and enjoy the warm weather. The most important one to 
our club is Jaguars on the Island.  Terry Sturgeon and his 
committee is hard at work finalizing all of the arrange-
ments for this yearôs celebration of the Jaguar marque 
and particularly the fabulous E-Type.   
 

I urge you to complete and send in your registration form 
for JOTI.  Registration forms have been sent out to all 
members.  A copy is also included in this edition of the 
Growler.  
 

I also suggest that you consider making a weekend of it 
and register to stay at our host hotel, the Delta Ocean 
Pointe.  If every member of the club participates in JOTI 
and exhibits at least one Jaguar at Windsor Park, we 
would set a new record for the number of Jaguars        
exhibited in North America.  To those households who 
own more than one Jaguar, I request that you consider 
entering all of your Jaguars on the field.  You will note 
that there is a discount for exhibiting multiple cars.  This 
would be a fun way to support your club. 
 

In the month of June, there will be another important and 
enjoyable event: the Fatherôs Day Picnic at Beacon Hill 
Park.  Our club was officially launched at this picnic eight 
years ago.  Please plan to celebrate Fatherôs Day by 
coming down to the park and spending a few hours in 
beautiful surroundings and good company.  There is no 
admission fee and the catered brunch makes it a very 
easy day to plan.  Details are included in this edition of 
the Growler. 
 

The membersô questionnaire that I have spoken about is 
now ready.  Please look for this in your inbox and please 
fill it out and return it.  Your executive will use your re-
sponses to plan future activities and events.   
 

I am happy to report that we have five new memberships 
and five more renewals for the past month. The new 
members are: Roger Clark of Pender Island who has a 
1989 XJS convertible; Ian Marshall of Oak Bay with a 
1997 XK8 coupe (BRG); Malcolm & Lucille Baster of  
Cobble Hill with a 1997 XJR; Dana Styk of Victoria with a 
1985 XJ12 and Peter Metcalfe of North Saanich with a 
1964 E-Type OTS, a 1987 V12 VDP and a 1998 XK8 
convertible. Please make these members very welcome 
when you meet them. We now have 256 members from 
142 households who own a total of 229 Jaguars.  
 

Letôs make it a great season for Jaguars and the people 
who drive them. 
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Bringing a Legend to Life:   Part Two 
by Merritt Chisholm, assisted by Bennie Chisholm. Photos by Suffolk Jaguar and Alan Petrie 

Suffolk Jaguar was advised accordingly and provided with 
a list consisting all parts we wished to import in a format 
that met all TC requirements.  An interesting point regard-

ing the part numbers required on the importation list was 
the use of just  three letters such as ñRAGò.   I queried 
Roger about these strange numbers and  he advised  me 
that these parts were manufactured in-house  and that 
ñRAGò  were the initials of Richard A. Garland, the       
individual who produced the part.  Transport Canada did 
not ask for an explanation!!! 
 

The said list along with a declaration stating that all infor-
mation provided was correct was subsequently faxed to 
bureaucrats in Ottawa.  I eventually received a letter from 
TC stating that the parts listed on the aforementioned list 
did NOT add up to a motor vehicle that could be certified 
and that the shipment was admissible as ñparts onlyò.  A 
huge hurdle had been overcome.   

 Owl's Eyes tail lights: an example of parts  
approved for importation 

A 
s pointed out in Part One of this series, the deci-
sion to proceed with the SS100 project was made.  
However, this decision was reached only after 

many questions and requests for further information were 
satisfactorily answered by Roger Williams of Suffolk Jagu-
ar Engineering  in England and assurances from Alan 
Petrie of Sussex Automotive Ltd., in Parksville, that he 
would undertake the assembly.  
 

One further condition was the meeting of the required ap-
proval from Transport Canada to import the necessary 
parts. Whoever said that getting there was half the fun 
had obviously not tried to import a project like this one! 
 

It was determined that Transport Canada (TC) would al-
low the importation of automotive ñpartsò for what they 
describe as a ñstarter kitò.  However, there were many 
restrictions as to just what parts TC would allow to be im-
ported.  For example, they would approve a bare frame 
and body shell, but the body shell could not be attached 
to the frame nor could it contain any attached mechanical 
parts.  Further, TC would not allow the importation of any 
parts relating to fuel, brake, suspension systems or the 
power train.  Fortunately, all these restricted parts could 
be obtained from a donor car. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

TC also required a comprehensive list of all parts being 
imported, including all respective numbers with the said 
list being printed on the manufacturerôs letterhead, pages 
numbered consecutively and to be an exact copy of the 
packing list of parts accompanying the shipment.    
 

Being aware of these requirements, I met with Alan and 
determined which Suffolk Jaguar parts could be imported 
and which parts would have to be sourced from the donor 
car and from local suppliers.  
 

 
 
 

Pallet containing the imported body  
and miscellaneous parts 

The body as it arrived in Parksville 

continued on page 6  
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Eleven months had passed from the date of my initial 
contact with Roger in April 2009 to obtaining TC approval 
on February 26, 2010 to import 
the parts.  I was now able to  
confirm with Roger that we were 
good to go. After some unfore-
seen delays, two pallets left the 
Suffolk Jaguar factory in July 
2010 to board a ship. I obtained 
the name of the ship and was 
able to track its journey from 
England to Canada. The ship-
ment finally arrived in Vancouver 
and with the assistance of a   
customs broker along with 
Transport Canada's all-important 
letter of approval to import, the 
shipment was cleared by Canada 
Customs after all duties and   
taxes were paid. After another 
short journey, the parts arrived in 
Parksville in October 2010. 
 

After many months of frustration, 
progress at last.  Alan was excited to finally see the arrival 
of the shipment at his well-equipped facility.  The next 
step was the acquisition of an appropriate donor car 

(which, as noted in the May Growler was an XJ6 found in 
Sooke), the recovery and refurbishing of all necessary 

parts from the donor car and the 
beginning of the assembly process.  
 

Having had many dealings with   
bureaucrats in my past life, I realize 
that as long as one does the proper 
research in order to determine their 
specific requirements and provide 
them with all the resulting paper- 
work, their cooperation can be    
anticipated. 
 

This conclusion proved correct with 
regard to my request.  However, 
much patience was required.  
 

Tom Doyle of the Vancouver Club, 
having seen my vehicle as a running 
chassis, has also decided to build a 
Suffolk Jaguar SS100 and is now in 
the process of dealing with 
Transport Canada. Having           
pioneered the importation of parts 

for the project into   Canada, I hope I have made the pro-
cess a little easier for Tom and others who also may elect 
to build an SS100. 

Bringing a Legend to Life:  Part Two  continued from page 5  

The chassis now ready for Alan to apply his 
magic 

 

The next meeting of  the  
 

JAGUAR CAR CLUB OF VICTORIA  
is on  

Tuesday, June 28 th 
at 7:30 pm  

 

at the Chiefs & Petty Officers MessCFB  
Esquimalt, 1575 Lyall Street, Victoria  

 

 

Ian Cameron:  
òTour of caves and steam carsó  

(Want to know more? See note under Bits & Bytes)  
 
 

Come and enjoy the evening with fellow members.  
As usual, the cash bar service will be available  

along with complimentary coffee. 
 

SEE YOU THERE! 
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Friday, May 20th, saw some of us take the 9am ferry from Swartz Bay to    

Tsawwassen. Following a hearty breakfast at the Pacific Buffet we descended to 

the Truck Deck where we received a pleasant surprise. We had a preview of the 

car which became THE PEOPLES' OVERALL CHOICE, ABFM 2011. Gary Porter's 

beautifully restored 1952 Lagonda 2.4 Drop Head Coupe (see picture). Simon 

Scutt booked John Bardsley, Mike Hancock and JFP into the Sandman Signature 

Hotel & Resort, in Richmond. The hotel was comfortable and fitted in with the 

weekend plans. After organizing ourselves, "the sun was just over the yard arm" so 

we repaired to Copp's Lounge where we caught up with Merritt & Doug Chisholm 

for a spot of refreshment. We had missed them on the ferry. Later Doug was to 

collect his TR3A which subsequently won ABFM Class 28 FIRST PLACE on Saturday. Late afternoon, we drove to the 

Gardens to collect our Pre-Entry packages and to participate in the banquet at the Shaughnessy Restaurant. The menu 

included Guiness Smoked Bacon & Potato Soup, Flame Grilled Black Angus Striploin, Chocolate & Baileys Pot de 

Creme & Coffee. The keynote speaker talked about "sleeper" collector cars. Top of the list was the Jensen Interceptor, 

which must have pleased Robert Atkins. The 1964-68 S-Type was not included! Cars were to be left at the Van Dusen 

parking lot overnight so transportation to the hotel was provided with collection laid on for the morning. Some of the pas-

sengers had not ridden on a Leyland double decker before and had the experience of travelling upstairs for the first time! 

One of the passengers was an outgoing Albertan. He drove to the event in a Lotus 2 plus 2. Simon  suggested that relia-

bility might be an issue where upon he was advised that a full set of parts was included in the luggage! The enthusiasm 

of the participants or the visitors did not appear deterred by the relentless rain which persisted for most of the day. Old 

and new friends were able to indulge in discussing the whims of owning British collector cars. Prizes were given at the 

end of the day. THE NEATEST LITTLE CAR was a 1930 MG Midget. THE ENTRANTS CHOICE was a 1928 Riley   

Special. THE MOST ELEGANT CAR was a 1929 Rolls Royce Phantom. How did Club members fare with their Jaguars? 

Class 06 - Darlene & Jim Bateman FIRST with their XK 140. John Gordon SECOND with his XK 120, Class 08 - Merritt 

Chisholm SECOND with his 1965 S-Type, Class 09 - Jerry Liudahl THIRD XJC, Class 55 - Craig Talbot SECOND 

DS420. Congratulations to all the winners and thank you Joan & Patrick for putting another year  together. 
 

For a photo album of the 2011 ABFM Van Dusen Gardens see page 8 and page 9. 

2011 ABFM Van Dusen Gardens  
By John Fitzgeorge -Parker. Photo by Simon Scutt  

PLEASE SUPPORT OUR 
ADVERTISERS !  

 
 Donõt forget to mention 
that you saw their ad in 
òThe Growleró. 
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2011 ABFM Van Dusen Gardens  
Photos by Simon Scutt  

PLEASE SUPPORT OUR ADVERTISERS !  Donõt forget to mention that you saw their ad in  
òThe Island Growleró. 
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2011 ABFM Van Dusen Gardens  
Photos by John Fitzgeorge -Parker and Simon Scutt  


